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March 27, 2008

The Honorable Julia Patterson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

I am pleased to transmit to the King County Council the proposed Oversight Plan for the programs and strategies funded through the Mental Illness and Drug Dependency (MIDD) Fund and the necessary implementing legislation.  Ordinance 15949, adopted by the council in November 2007, requires that oversight, implementation and evaluation plans be developed and approved by the council before the programs and strategies proposed in the county’s approved Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Action Plan can begin.  
Oversight Plan.  Part one of the oversight, implementation and evaluation plan shall be an oversight plan.  Part one, the oversight plan, shall propose an oversight group that will be responsible for the ongoing oversight of the mental illness and drug dependency action plan.  The oversight group shall include representation from other county, state and community agencies and entities involved in the mental health, substance abuse, domestic violence and sexual assault, homeless, justice, public health and hospital systems.  The oversight plan shall also identify the proposed role of the oversight group and how the oversight group will link and coordinate with other existing county groups such as the Criminal Justice Council, the Committee to End Homelessness and the veterans and human services levy oversight groups.  Part one of the oversight, implementation and evaluation plan shall be submitted to the council by April 1, 2008, for council review and approval by motion.  Twelve copies of the part one oversight plan shall be filed with the clerk of the council, for distribution to all councilmembers and to the lead staff the law, justice and human services committee or its successor.  [Excerpted from KCC Chapter 4.33]
The proposed Oversight Plan, incorporated as an attachment to the proposed ordinance, responds to this requirement.  Specifically, the attached legislation, if adopted, will accomplish the following:
· Approve the Oversight Plan as recommended by the interagency planning group.
· Create a new King County Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Oversight Committee as a formal advisory body in the King County Code.
· Amend and update King County Code to reflect recent changes in state legislation regarding use of the MIDD Funds.
The above section of KCC 4.33 calls for the Executive to send a motion to the County Council for approval of the oversight plan.  However, I am sending a ordinance to formally codify the oversight function as a result of the policy preference expressed by the council during the planning process.  When the issue of the structure of the MIDD oversight function arose within the planning group, council representatives indicated that the expectation was for a formal advisory oversight committee to be established in King County Code though it was not specified in Ordinance 15949.  While open to that approach, I asked for confirmation of that policy preference from all councilmembers.  Council caucuses were briefed; the direction was endorsed; and council intent was reiterated through a letter to that effect.  The proposal I am transmitting reflects this direction accordingly.
Development of the Oversight Plan

Consistent with Ordinance 15949, the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) in partnership with the Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) convened an Oversight Planning Group with the objective of facilitating a collaborative process involving all relevant King County departments and agencies.  This group was comprised of representatives from the Departments of Community and Human Services, Public Health, Adult and Juvenile Detention, Superior Court, District Court, Sheriff’s Office, Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Office of the Public Defender, Judicial Administration, staff of the County Council, and the Office of Management and Budget.  These agencies all have key roles in King County’s provision of coordinated regional justice and human and health services as they relate to mental illness and drug dependency.  A list of Oversight Planning Group members is provided in Appendix A to the Oversight Plan.  All members were invited as equal contributors in the development of the Oversight Plan I am transmitting to you today.  The Oversight Plan reflects the consensus recommendations of this interagency planning group.    

The Oversight Planning Group met in January, February, and March 2008 to develop the proposal for the Oversight Plan to meet the council’s April 1, 2008 deadline.  The draft Oversight Plan was distributed to nearly 50 stakeholder coalitions, organizations and groups and was posted on the DCHS website for public review and comment as detailed later in this letter.  In addition, updates on the oversight planning process were provided at several human service and criminal justice meetings and forums. 
The MIDD Oversight Plan

The new sales tax, dedicated to the provision of mental health, chemical dependency and therapeutic courts will provide the largest influx of funding into these types of programs to date, with the new revenue source estimated at over $50 million per year.  A of myriad government agencies, community organizations, and mental health and chemical dependency service providers, along with consumers and their families worked to support establishment of the MIDD sales tax.  Therefore, it is a shared goal of all of these entities to establish and maintain public trust and confidence that these revenues are being targeted to the highest areas of need, with the most cost-effective programs. 

As noted in the plan, oversight of the MIDD Action Plan and Fund will be provided through the Executive and County Council but with an additional advisory component provided through the MIDD Oversight Committee.  As with all county programs, oversight is a core responsibility of both the Executive and the council as reflected in the King County Charter.  Administrative and management oversight is provided through the Executive branch by DCHS and its Mental Health, Chemical Abuse and Dependency Services Division (MHCADSD) as lead agency for regional mental health and substance abuse services; through ongoing programmatic monitoring and budget review by the Office of Management and Budget; and ultimately through the King County Executive Office.  The County Council has identified this issue area as a priority focus for ongoing policy and budget oversight, consistent with its charter responsibilities as demonstrated by Ordinance 15949.  I encourage the council to maintain the MIDD program as a priority issue as we all must stay focused on bringing these programs forward to address the significant unmet needs of these populations.  
Ordinance 15949 sets forth the overarching tenets guiding the oversight of the MIDD program and is the basis on which the Oversight Plan was developed.  The core objectives for use of MIDD funds set forth in King County Code are:

1. A reduction of the number of people with mental illness and chemical dependency using costly interventions like jail, emergency rooms, and hospitals.

2. A reduction of the number of people who cycle through the jail, returning repeatedly as a result of their mental illness or chemical dependency.

3. A reduction of the incidence and severity of chemical dependency and mental and emotional disorders in youth and adults.

4. Diversion of youth and adults with mental illness and chemical dependency from initial or further justice system involvement. 

5. Explicit linkage with, and furthering the work of, other council directed efforts including the Adult and Juvenile Justice Operational Master Plans, the Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness in King County, the Veterans and Human Services Levy Service Improvement Plan and the Recovery Plan for Mental Health Services.

All MIDD sales tax funded strategies and ensuing programs, services and investments must be able to clearly demonstrate their connection and value in achieving these objectives.  The enabling ordinance set forth specific reporting requirements to allow for consistent and regular monitoring of program implementation, as well as process and outcome evaluations for all strategies.  The enabling ordinance also required the establishment of an oversight group that would collaborate on development of the implementation and evaluation plans for the MIDD strategies, in addition to having an ongoing role.  It is on this foundation that the detailed proposal for the structure, membership, and responsibilities of the MIDD Oversight Committee is premised.  

Ordinance 15949 provided general direction with regard to the membership of the oversight group.  Building on this, the Oversight Plan proposes a committee that will be structured to ensure that the implementation and evaluation of the strategies and programs funded by the tax revenue are transparent, accountable, and collaborative.  The formation of the Oversight Committee as an open public forum will establish a higher expectation of accountability, as the ongoing work of implementing the MIDD Action Plan will be presented and reviewed in this forum.  
Committee Membership

Proposed membership of the committee reflects a broad range of government and community entities.  The goal of the planning group was to construct a committee membership that would provide the knowledge and expertise necessary to review and provide input on the development and implementation of MIDD tax-funded programs and strategies, to ensure that they meet the needs of consumers of services and their families; and to make certain that there is formalized coordination and integration between the multiple partners and systems involved in the delivery of services countywide.  At the same time, while members are specifically intended to represent the viewpoints of stakeholder and operational partners, they are also expected to promote and serve the goals of the program as a whole.  
The planning group attempted to balance the need to be inclusive of all potential MIDD Action Plan partners with the need to have a group that is workable and manageable in size.  After significant discussion, the planning group agreed that the Oversight Committee should be limited to a membership of 25 with acknowledgement that not every potential stakeholder would be represented.  In recognition of this, the committee would be encouraged to set up standing and ad hoc working groups focusing on specific strategies and programs and to invite additional entities whose work is closely related to MIDD programs and strategies to ensure inclusiveness and coordination.  It should be noted that as proposed, the MIDD Oversight Committee will have the largest membership of any of the standing boards, commissions, and committees within DCHS.
Ordinance 15949 calls for collaboration of the Oversight Group on the development of both the implementation and evaluation plans, which are due to the County Council on June 1, 2008 and August 1, 2008 respectively.  Because of this time frame and the request that the Oversight Group be a formal committee whose members are appointed by the County Executive and confirmed by the County Council, it is recommended that an interim group be established.  Use of an Interim Oversight Group will allow the development of the implementation and evaluation plans to move forward in a timely manner during the appointment and confirmation process.  Interim group members will be identified by the Executive with consultation from the Oversight Planning Group.  It is anticipated that many of members of the Interim Oversight Group will be asked to serve on the permanent Oversight Committee.  The Interim Oversight Group will disband as soon as the Oversight Committee members are seated or a maximum of 180 days after approval of the Oversight Plan by the County Council, whichever comes first. 

Included in the Oversight Plan is a review and assessment of the function and membership of the Oversight Committee in 2011; after the first three years of committee’s operation.  In light of the robust discussion of membership, the planning group concurred that scheduling an intentional review of the membership, role, and function should be a part of the overall Oversight Plan.  Accordingly, a required activity of the Oversight Committee will be to review its tasks, composition, and role on an annual basis.  At the end of its third year in operation, the Oversight Committee structure as a whole will be assessed.  At that time the planning group recommends that the Executive will forward to council a recommendation regarding any warranted changes to the Oversight Committee structure for consideration.  
Responsibilities of the Oversight Committee
The work of the Oversight Committee will occur in two phases as detailed in the Oversight Plan.  Initially, the first critical task of the Oversight Committee will focus on providing oversight to the development of the implementation and evaluation plans developed by MHCADSD.  These plans will be transmitted to the council for approval.  In addition to the 29 strategies articulated in the MIDD Action Plan approved by the County Council in October 2007, the Oversight Committee will provide guidance to the development of other strategies including services related to domestic violence and sexual assault, adult drug diversion court, and supportive housing development for individuals with mental illness and chemical dependency.  As the implementation plans for the original and new MIDD strategies are developed, it is anticipated that the spending plan included in the MIDD Action Plan allocating the estimated available funding to the various strategies will be revised accordingly.  The Oversight Committee will review the revised allocations for consistency with the implementation plans and overall MIDD goals.  The workload of the Oversight Committee will be significant in the first four to six months.  Committee members will be expected to attend biweekly meetings to allow for meaningful participation in the development of the implementation and evaluation plans.  

After the implementation, evaluation, and revised funding strategies are in place, the Oversight Committee will provide ongoing oversight of MIDD tax-funded programs.  A core function will be to review all required quarterly and annual reports required of MIDD funding and programs as well as ongoing monitoring of implementation efforts.  The committee is expected to provide feedback and recommendations to the Executive and County Council as it performs its responsibilities as an advisory body.  

The committee has a significant role in ensuring accountability and transparency through its monitoring of implementation activities as the programs are rolled out.  The advisory and oversight function will provide formal and structured feedback to MHCADSD as the lead implementation agency for MIDD funds.  At the same time, the coordination and communication function of the committee will have equal value and importance.  Coordination of MIDD strategies with other county and regional efforts and forums will be critical to meeting the program’s goals.  By design, many Oversight Committee members will likely serve on other ongoing efforts and groups including but not limited to county groups such as the Criminal Justice Council, the Committee to End Homelessness and the Veterans and Human Services Levy oversight boards.  To further ensure coordination, staff to the Oversight Committee will communicate regularly with the staff of other efforts and groups, sharing meeting summaries from the Oversight Committee meetings, and highlighting issues from the meetings that have particular relevance to the work undertaken in other initiatives and forums.  The purpose of this coordination is to ensure that where there are common goals between groups, that information is shared, and when appropriate, efforts are linked and not unnecessarily duplicated.   

Efforts to coordinate with stakeholders and partners at the detailed operational level will remain the purview of MHCADSD.  This level of interagency and organization coordination on MHCADSD’s part is imperative for the MIDD strategies to be successful.  However, the Oversight Committee will provide a policy level forum in which leaders from county agencies, cities, service providers – management, labor, and consumers— will participate.  It is an expectation of committee members that they will bring the stakeholder perspective in exercising the oversight functions for MIDD implementation efforts, but that they will also take the information back to the organizations and populations they represent to ensure ongoing communication and coordination.      
Lastly, within the planning group, there was considerable discussion of the role of the Oversight Committee with regard to selection and awarding of funding for specific programs.  It was the consensus of the group that it would not be appropriate for the Oversight Committee to be involved in funding related decisions as that authority rests with the Executive and the council.  

Stakeholder Comment on the Draft Oversight Plan

Once the draft Oversight Plan was developed, the planning group utilized various outreach mechanisms to gain public review and input and comments were added to the draft plan where appropriate.  Outreach included distribution of the plan to nearly 50 stakeholder coalitions, organizations, and numerous individuals, and the plan was posted on the DCHS website.  Staff also provided updates on MIDD activities at several human service and criminal justice meetings and forums.
King County received over 100 comments from the public.  A summary of stakeholder comments is provided in Appendix B to the Oversight Plan.  The key concerns expressed by stakeholders centered on requests to expand the membership of the committee, specifically to increase geographic representation, consumer membership, worker and union membership, as well as other specific entities.  In addition, there were comments on programmatic aspects which will be considered in the development of the implementation plan.  
Given the high level of interest in the issue of Oversight Committee membership in particular, it is probable that the council will continue to receive requests for expanding the membership throughout its deliberations.  The Oversight Committee as proposed is responsive to many of the comments with regard to membership representing a broad set of stakeholders.  With respect to geographic concerns, membership will be selected consistent with King County Code (K.C.C. 2.28.0015) regarding county boards and committees with geographic diversity and balance being a priority.  In addition, the membership of county representation clearly reflects our regional role with respect to health and human services and the criminal justice system.  Consistent with the Framework Policies on Human Services, King County needs to ensure that access to mental health and chemical dependency services is based on need; not where funding was generated.  A representative from labor is included in the membership, and consumer voice will be represented through the inclusion of the King County Mental Health Advisory Board and the King County Alcoholism and Substance Abuse Administrative Board.  
Timeline for transmittal of the Implementation Plans

Adoption by the council of the MIDD Oversight Plan puts us one step closer to acting on the strategies articulated in the MIDD Action Plan.  With the Oversight Committee envisioned in the plan in place, OMB and MHCADSD can move to the next stage of program planning work – development of the implementation and evaluation plans for each strategy.  That work is already underway in anticipation of the MIDD Oversight Committee being quickly established.  Under Ordinance 15949, the timelines for submittal of the implementation plan is June 1, 2008 and the evaluation plan is August 1, 2008.  While there is broad interest and commitment from the community as a whole in participating in the Oversight Committee, it will take time to get the twenty-five members of Oversight Committee in place, organized, and operating effectively.  Given this, I am concerned that there is insufficient time to engage the Oversight Committee in a collaborative process for the development of the implementation and evaluation plans and still meet the council’s June 1st timeline.  All stakeholders recognize the tremendous level of unmet needs of the chemically dependent and mentally ill populations and desire that the expanded services and new programs be rolled out as quickly as possible.  We must balance the goal of expediency with our oversight responsibilities to ensure the public’s tax dollars are invested prudently in expanded existing programs and the development of critical new programs that strengthen the linkages between the King County system for mental health and drug dependency services and other health, housing, and most importantly, criminal justice systems.  Once the interim oversight committee is established and begins its review of the implementation plan, it may be necessary to request a change in the due date for that plan.  At that time I will request the council revise the timeline for submittal of the implementation plan. 
Clarifying the use of MIDD Funds pursuant to changes in state law 
The 2008 session of the Washington State Legislature passed SB 6791 allowing MIDD funds to be used for housing for people undergoing mental health and substance abuse treatment, as well as to replace federal cuts to mental health and substance abuse treatment services.  The proposed legislation requests expansion of the potential use of MIDD sales and use tax funds for these purposes.
Next Steps

Completion of the MIDD Oversight Plan is the first step toward implementing the strategies articulated in the MIDD Action Plan.  OMB and MHCADSD are moving forward with development of the implementation and evaluation plans.  I look forward to submitting those plans to you later this year.  
I want to thank all the representatives from the County Council, Prosecuting Attorney’s Office, Superior Court, Adult and Juvenile Detention, Judicial Administration, District Court, Public Health, Office of the Public Defender, and Community and Human Services who participated in the development of the proposed Oversight Plan.  Their energy, enthusiasm, and willingness to collaborate is testimony once again to King County’s commitment to serving the needs of our community and providing the continuum of services and support for individuals and their families that will help us to break the cycles of justice system involvement, hospitalizations, and homelessness.  
I urge the council to adopt this important legislation that moves us one step closer to implementing the programs and services that will help youth and adults throughout King County receive the care and treatment they need to lead healthier and more productive lives in our communities.  Our stakeholders recognize the tremendous level of unmet need for mental health and chemical dependency treatment and the desire that expanded services and new programs are rolled out as quickly as possible.  

Please contact Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-296-9100, or Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434, with any questions you might have.  I look forward to our continued joint effort to realize the goals of the plan and meet the tremendous need of people with mental illness and chemical dependency in King County.  

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council



  Frank Abe, Communications Director
The Honorable Dan Satterberg, King County Prosecutor


The Honorable Bruce Hilyer, Presiding Judge, King County Superior Court

The Honorable Barbara Linde, Presiding Judge, King County District Court

The Honorable Sue Rahr, King County Sheriff


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget 


Dr. David Fleming,Director, Seattle-King County Department of Public Health


Reed Holtgeerts, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention


Barbara Miner, Director, Department of Judicial Administration


Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services
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